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MINUTES OF EZVIDENCE

House ovaommons,
Room 368,
June 18th, 1942.

The Special Committee on the Defence of Canada
Regulations met at 11 o'clock a.m. The Chairman,
the Hon. J. E. Michaud, presided.

Mr. John Kerry,K.C., Honourary Chairman,
Quebec Committee for Allied Victory, Montreal,

' called:

THZ CHAIRMAN: Now, Mr. Kerry, we have been waiting for
you for some time; we are anxious to hear you, and we have
until one o'clock.

WITNESS: I think we can be finished in that time.

I believe Mr. Cohen has been speaking for several days.

THSE CHAIRMAN: Yes,

WITIISS: Our committee approaches the matter from a
different angle, but I can cover it, I think.

THE CHAIRMAN: Will you identify yourself to the
committee now?

WITN:ESS: Yes. I might introduce myself: I am John
Kerry, of Montreal, Honourary Chairman of the Quebec
Cormittee for Allied Victory; and I thank the committee for
giving us an opportunity to appear and make recormendations.

The Quebec Committee fcr Allied Victory is an organiza-
tion which has no politics anéd is nonscctarian, and which
embraces all races and all religions in Quebec. We have an
actual membership in Montreal of some two thousand subscrib-
ing members in the central body.

MR. MacINNIS: When was your committee formed?

WITN'SS: It adopted the name, Quebec Committee for
Alljed Victory -- in July, a year ago -- prior to that I was
working with some other people undér other nam.s. I was
going to mention that in-my brief, that I had boen identified
with anti-Hitler movements since long before the present war

broke out, and so have the people who are associated with mee.
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We also work through thé victory clubs of which we have
organized almost one hundred already, and those victory clubs
have a membership of anywhere from twenty to twenty-five,
and as many as one hundred and fifty in others; and the work
of our organization is in co-ordinating the work of these
victory clubs and directing and lcading them in every way
which will aid the country's war effort. Our programme is
to combat apathy, complacency, dout and suspicion; and to
unite the people of Quebec in the war effprt. We encourage
our victory clubs to take part in all patriotic movements
and they have donc, I think, very fine work. For example,
we are encouraging them to join in the blood banks, and in
some of our victory clubs some of the membcrs have gone
in a body to the hospitals and donated their blood. We are
encouféging them to take part in the salvage campaigns and
districts have becn turned over to them, and they have doné
splendid work along those lineé. They bring in books,
magazines and papers which we ship to the troops. They took
an active part in the campaign for thec Buckshee fund and
raised a great deal of money to send cigarcttes overscas.
They effectively supported the Red Cross campaign and medical
aid for Russia cdmpaign; and they have taken part in the
plebiscite campaign and stood for a "yes" vote. Our campaign
was not based on any serious view about conscription, siuply
that if the government has invited the people to show
confidence and to allow it to prosecute the war in whatever
way may seem best; and in the district Where we operated
there was a very strong "yes" vote. In Montreal it was about
50 per cent throughout thc whole of the city but in the
district where we opecrated and where our clubs are strong it
ran as high as 85 per cent.

Now, our committee asks for cooperation; that is its

motto, they ask for cooperation within the country. We have



3.

a trade unions scction and we arc working with trade unioms,
and wc are pleading for grcater cooperation between the
govermment, industry and'labour to build up thec war produc-
tion. We have a technical committee which is prepared to
bring in a very useful report, supplied to the C.P.C,
orzenization; for example, in rcgard to air raid precautions.
This committee is composed of scicntists, engineers and

practical men. They have made a study, for example, of the

traffic situation in Montreal and have submitted recommendations

and reports to the director of police and to the director

of the fire department in regard to what should be done in
the event of any air raid taking place. We have various
subcommittees working along these different lines., We have
staged quite a large number of‘meetings. When Russia came
into the war or was brought into the war by the attack of
Germany we brought Sir George Paish to Montreal and held a
meéting in the forum, at which he spoke, and other speakers
spoke, in order to enlighten the pcople of Montreal about the
international situation which was certainly very confused and
very clouded in our minds. We reccently had a mass meeting in
the forum at which ten thousand pcople attended. It was

a patriotic rally, bigger than anything we had every done
before, and its purpose was to try to acquaint the people
with our work and the extent of the work of our victory clubs.
We had Paul Robson there and he thought well enought of the
committee and its work to give his services gratis; we paid
him only his out-of-pocket expenses, he charged no fee; and
the government was goo enough to remit the amusemcnt tax.

We have had meetings in the Atwater market. We have ancther
meeting there on Monday night, in the Atwater markct in
Montreal. We had a recruiting rally, I think it was thc only

one that has been held in Montreal; we had a recruiting rally

in Montreal at which scventy-seven recruits presented thmselves,



4,

From our organization we have scnt well over onc hundred
members into thc armed forces; in fact, five or six of our
original cxecutive are now in the armcd forces. I think
possibly that sufficiently identifics our organizations
Now, with rogard to the Defence of Canada Regulations:
as I said, our effort is to try to arouse the p:oplc of
Wwcbec to a rcalization of the seriousncss of the war and
the necessity of a total war effort; we oppose cverything
that would hampcer that war effort or that would in any way
detract from its efficicncy; or anything which might dampen
the enthusiasm of thc country as a whole; that is all
sonething that interests us. But we do fcel from our
expericnce in working through the middle class and working
class groups, and also amongst tihe various foreign element;
including Ukrainigns, Czecoslovakians, Lithuanians and
Ruth¢nians -~ all thesc different elements -- we do feel
that the Defcnce of Canada Regulations may tend to dampen
the enthusiasm of sections of the population. Possibly not
so much the regulations as a whole, but certain parts of
the regulations which may be abused and which may be uscd
in a manner which was not origirally intended; and we think,
while we do not ask that the regulations be quashed; we
realize the necessity in wartime of regulations; we do think
they should be modified in certain particulars and that
greater safeguards against abuse anc injustices should be
provided.,. Now, I notice thers is a tendency throughout
the country to classify groups that ask for the amendment
of these rcgulations and ask for changes in the rules, to
classify them as belng as.ociated or affiliatcd in somc way
with Reds, or Communists; and to state that their intercst
has only bcen awakcned or aroused since Russia was attacked.
There is a tecndency I know in Montreal to pass

rumours or whispers around about p=ople like oursclves who
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are associatcd in thié kind of work with othcr bodies, that

we are somc way connceted with communism or are communistic.
Now, I would like to say that the people with whom I am
associated, and particularly myself, have been at war with
Hitler and Hitlcrism sincce long before the present war
started, and that we have not bccome intcrested simply because
Russia was attacked. My criticism of the Defence of Canada
Reugulations gocs back to November of 1939 when I returned

from Europe.

MR. MaciNNIS: But you did not make application to appear
before this committee in previous years, though?

WITNESS: No. As possibly some members of the committee
know, I flew to Europe at the outbreak of the war, as soon as
Engl:nd declarcd war and offered my services in England and
France and travelled wicely and when I returned to Montreal I
toek an intercst in these Defence of Canada Regulations because
it secmed to me that there were some things in them that would
be harmful and that vould probably bec abused. T spoke before
the Junior Board of Trace in Montreal on my return in November
of 1939 and at thét time -- is is o0ld material but I think
it is very relevant -- I spoke to the Junior Board of Trade
and I said: I gather that there have been drastic changes in
our laws while I was abroad and that most any expression of
opinion or recital of facts can very easily be interprcted as
a violation of one or other of a myriad of new rcgulations,

In fact, a perusal of certain tests shows mc that under a
literal and precise intcrpretation thereof a plausible case
could be built up against almost cny speaker on almost any
prlatform. I had been persucded to speak however on the
assurance that, although our rulcrs now wield the power

which Eitler himself might well envy, they are uscd with a
discretion-and reserved for emcrgencies -- for cascs of genuine

necessity which absolutely could not be handled under nore



6.

moderate provisions on which our misguided but liberty
loving anccstors relied in the past. T an g;catly consoled
also b& an editorial in one of our dailies which assurcs me
thet it is the highcest form of patriotism for us to voluntar-
ily submit ourselves to Hitlerism (tcomporarily of course) in
order to defecat Hitler. I hopc this is true. I have an
unhappy vision of carefrce Germens enjoying the delights of
deriocracy some ycars hence when we have shattcered their
present rulers -- but I rciain in the clutches of burcaucracy.
So that cven at that timc, in November of 1989 I ané otlers
associated with me fclt that thc Defence of Canazda Regulations
might be abused, that they were very broad and put more powers
in the hand of one man which might conceivably by used for
other purposcs and might very well be used in good faith by
somec one who had his prejudices and whims for purposcs for
which they were not originally intcnded. Ané I brought up at
that time in particular the question of Russia, and of -the
situation in France; becausc it seemed to me that thc Russian
situation was onc which had to have our very gravest con-
sidcration; and that the position of pcople herc who had been
associated with our own ideology had to be given earcful
consideration.

Now, at that time, also in November of 1939, in orcer
to avoid misunderstanding I made a declaration of rrinciples
in various addresses, an€ I bulieve the people cssocicted
with me -- I cz2nnot speak for two thousand pcople -- all the
gentlemen on the committee, all of those who werc actively
associated in the work of this committee in its patriotic
endeavours, but I think they would cndorse what T said; and
I said as long 280 &s two and a Jalf years, in introducing
ny remarks after rcturning fron Europe and discussing forcign

affairs, particularly the foreien policy of Britain and the
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forcign policy of Frzncc and our attitudc toward Russie,
I said: I am an Imperialist with unboundcd faith in the
British Zmpirc and confidence in its ability to win thrmgh
to victory. That is what I told thc people of Montrczl,
I said, thet in the present war, as in the strugglc of 1914-
1918 an¢ through the ycars betwcen, I belong and have
continually beclonged to the "last man, last gun school”;
that when Britain was at war Canacda was at wary; aend I said,
that although this was not a live or polular group in peace-
tine I had cénsistcntly advocated that policy. And I said --
ané I an quoting from an address made two and a half ycars
ago -- that if conscription is required to win this war, let
us have it -- conscription of men, both for horic defence and
for active service abroad, conscription of labour and conscrip-
tion of wealth; go the whole way whcn you are niaking war,
I said, I hate and detcst totalitarian regines and the methods
of Hitler and MNusolini, @s who must not bclicve in the
Fatherhood of God and the brothecrhood of man; who holds
nan is sonething more than an animel; who has been tanght
that God created nan in his own image and created into him
that creative spirit which inspircs productive and useful
labour without ths urgc of whip znd spur. I said, long
before the outbreak of the war I opposcd the growth of
naziism and fascism in this province and tlhiroughout Canacdas
I rcalized for yecars that we would ogain have to battle
Gernany, ané on February 10th, 1939 I made public the follow-
ing resolution which I sought in vain to have introduccd by
sone menber of the Jucbec Legislature:
"That in vicw of the possibility of Nazi-Fescist aggression
involving England in war, this hcart prays thc federal
governnacent to take all hecessary steps to cnabiu the
Dominion of Canada to give to Ingland the sameimeasure
of loyal ané whole-hcartcd support as was givcn'during

the years of 1914-1918 and declarcs that all ncasures
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necessary to ensure that sucﬂ support will be forth-

coming will have the approval of this body."

Now, I do not think it c¢an be said in the light of
what I have just told you thet our organization, or that I
myself, are peoplc who have dccided to spced the war cffort
or to become interssted in the war effort only because
Russia is now in the war., At that time I made certain state-
nents vhich I think are relevant to any discussion of th.
regulations and the way that they have been uscd and the way
that thcy have beezn applied. I pointed out that the only
contact I had ecver had with any communists was whcn I sought
informnation as to what the Arcamb group were doing in the
province of Quebec, and I got that information from comnmunist
sources, pcople whom I had never nact before and have not net
since. I put that information in thc hcnds of the executive
committee. Ve disoussed it with Mayor Houde and we passed a
resolution not to oppose the Arcamd group or any of its
activitics or affiliates and debarring them in future from
the use of any municipal halls, and that was done two ycars
and a nalf before the Royal Canadian Mounted Police picked
up most of the Arcand group.

As T said, I took part, I wgs chairman, in an anti-
Hitler meeting which was hcld in the forum in Montrcal at
which six thousand pcople attended in the spring of 1939,
Now, I think these facts are positively relevant in any
ncntion of the Defence of Canada Regulations. I said that
one of the great dangers to our country was the tendency of
quite loyal Canadians of potion and influence to endorse the
totalitarian ideologies; that we have often heard it remarked
that Musolini has donec a wonderful job in his own country
or that Hitlcr's nethods are extraordinarily successful,

You will all recollect remarks of that kind made in those
days before the present war broke out. I said, the brecaking

up of labour unions and the concentration of pcoplc of liberal
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views in camps and prisons avpears to have an unfortunate
eppcal in certain circles. I said, consecquently I have
opposcd an unfortunatc trehd away from the finest British
traditions of libcrty and of frecdom and a tendency to

adopt thc practices -of Hitler end of Musolini at the risk

of pcrpetrating injustices on the ground that "thore is a
war on"; and I said that consequently I deprccated the
unfortunete trend-away from the finest British traditions of
liberty ané of freedon: and thc tendency to adopt the practice
of Hitler an& of Musolini and perpetrating injusticds.

I know fron ny own experience, that thcre is a great temp-
tation to any onc in office to trcat constructive criticism
of his mcthods as destructive criticism of the country's

war effort. And I also pointed out that anothcr great

danger in our country was the persistant propagan

which has becn so cffective in confusing us as to who are

the enemics which we must face; that the fascists and nazis
have consistantly raised the bogey of cormunism to distract
attention from their own subversive activitics; the custon

of ncver naning Musolini and Hitler without mentioning Stalin
in the same breath and the practicc of always grouping
cormunism, naziism and fascisn togethcr and disposing of

thern with the remakr that there is no differcnce betwcen then.
And T said, an imnense arnount of timc has been wasted in
shadow-boxing with imaginary Reds and in stirring up hostility
cg-inst a country with which the British Empire in its own
interests should be acting in the closcest possible coopera-
tion. That was said at the outbrcak of the war, before
Russia wes in the war =zt ali, back in Novenber of 1939,

MR. DUPUIS: T think, Mr. Kerry, you have madc your case
gquite clcar to the members of this committée, as to your
activiti.s against the fascists long beforc the German attacke
You might sparc us, and yoursclf, and go on to anothcr

point in your argumcnt and that will give you morc time in
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which to deal with it.

WITNES3: Thank you, Mr. Dupuis. Then, speaking about
a year later in regard to the Defincc of Canada Tpgulations
I naée the following renmarks, which I think erc reclevant:
I had spoken rathcr lightly before the Junior Board of Trade
rientioning that thcere was danger in the regulations but that
we understood that they wouldonly be uscd in cncrgency cnd
wouléd not be abused and nobody =woulé be prejudiccd by themn.
But a year later aftcr consicdoring a numbir of cases which
cane to ny personal attention of which I nade en investigation,
and not only cases of anti-fascists but cascs of pcople of
Italian and even Gcruan ori:in: I said as follows: gcntlencn,
we can no longer discuss thosc rcecgulations in the light
tone I then adopted. All history should hive taught us
that when too grcat powers -- the rcgulations have been
put to uses far removed from the defencc cof Canada -- they
havc been pervertec to serve class cnd party cends. I for
onc refused to recognize that subjects of ny country, loyal
and spirited men who call the attention of our lecaders to
thecir obvious duties zand demand the ameleorztion of conditions
which have been allowed to bccorie intolerable., I pointed
out that in Canada thcre wos cdanger of Canada going through
the seme phase which I had obscrved in France with the utmost
concern. I said thet there is in this country, therc was
in France, a reactionary clcnent which instcad of lo&ding
the country in a foreizn war with all its strength wages
a rolentless and ruthless war on all thce libural elerients
in the doninion -- andé I ¢id not use "liberzl™ in the political
sense. I said, that instcaé of uniting thc country in cormon
effort --

MR, CLAXTON: Ané you, a goold Conscrvative.

WITN2=SS: I am referrced to now as & Rcé or a Conmunist,

MR. CLAYTON: As a good Conscrvitive you :;ould¢ not

yourscl spell liberal with a capital “L"?
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WITN=2SS: That is quite true., In the last clection
I bclicve you probzobly rememboer some of ny ronarks,

I:R. CLAXTON: Yes, you spokc against me.

WITNESS: No, I spoke in support of your opponent.

MR. CLAXTON: However, that did not spoil our rclotions,

MR. DUPUIS: I haé the same experience in niy own
riding.

WITNESS: I spoke in favour of your oppoment also, Mr.
Dupuis; but I éon't think it ¢id cny harn.

R, DUFUIS: As a neubcr of this cormittee I want to
say, an¢ I an sure Mr. Claxton will agrec with mé, that we
both consiccr you a very good fricnd and honcst in your
view,

WITNZSS: Thank you, Mr. Dupuis.

I pointed out that instcad of uniting the country in a
comuion effort there werc things going on which would divide
thc nation, and that thercforc thc Defenec of Cancda
Regulations might in certain cascs prove harnful and alicnate
the sympathy and support of ccertain gquite large and influential
groups within thc population. I saié that I had scen this
process going on in France, and in fact I had nmy lctters
which I wrotc honc in 1939 tclling of what was going on in
France cnd predicting the collapsc of France.

THE CHAIRMAN: What arc you quoting from, Mr. Korry?

WITNZSS: Fron an address which I rmdc cos long ago as
1939.

THE CHAIRLIAN: That last quotation of yours; what was
it from, what is the date anéd on what occasion cdid you
Geliver that address?

WITKZSS: That wus a specch which IAduliVCTCd at a meeting
on March 23rd, 1941, this last onc; and that is quoting in
turn what I said in 1939 about the Defenece of Cannde

Rcgulations,



12,

Regulations,

THZ CHAIRMAN: That was in March of 19417

WITNESS: That was on March 23rd, 1941, in conncction
with thc internment of sone who have since been rclcased;
nancly, Pat Sullivan, Jack Sullivan and a nan naned
Sinclair. That was a recting hcld at the Queen's hotel
in Montrecal to meke representations,to pass rcsolutions
in regard to internnent of ccrtain pvople, particularly
labour lcaders who I an glad to say have since had hearings
and becn relcased,

THE CHAIRMAN: A mceting of what organization?

WITNESS: It was a nccting callcd by the various labour
unions in Montrcal in support of thc Canadian Scamen's Union;
in fact, we extcnded invitations to all thc unions from the
Canadian Scanen's union.s It was a confercnce at which
perhaps 75 or 80 delegates fronm various organizations were
precsent to discuss this particular éase 3 these thrce trade
union leaders who havc since been rcleased and who have
resunied their activities,

MR. DUPUIS: Which section of the Defence of Cancda
Regulations in particular do you take exception to?

WITNESS: We think in particular that scection 39C
as tied up with and interpreted in connection with section 21
is one which has becn thc most abused.

THE CHAIRMAN: What do you mcan by tied up with?

WITNES3: Well, I havc not the rcgulations before me,’
but as I understand it they are usually ;ntorpreted as
being rcad together, and we do fecel that 39C --

THE CHAIRMAN: Usually interpreted, by whon?

WITNESS: By the authorities, the pcople who cdminister
then, the nilitary police, the Minister of Justice and his

advisers.
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THE CHATRMAN: Havc you any concrete exanmples to support
that statcment?

WITNESS: We think that section 21 in itself is,
with proper safcguards provided to allow making an appeal
within reasonable time -- after all, the Minister of Justice
is a busy man 2nd he cannot hcar evcry case -- we think
section 21 in itself is not particularly offensive; as a
nattcr of fact, I think it probably could be rescinded.,
I believc appcal boards have boen constituted now and I
understand hcarings arc procecding more rapidly than they
did originally. But originally, three years ago, rnien were
dctained ten nonths or a ycar or a year and a half before
they finally got a hearing and wcre relecased., As you know,
there were then only two judges; one for the western part of
Canada and one for the eastcern part of Canada.s
' THE CHAIRMAN: Do you state that there were sone pcople
interned who had to wait a year or over a ycar beforc they
could nakc an application for appecal?

WITNZS=: I cannot say as tc when the actual date of
the hearing was. I do know that there people who wcre
interned who were relcascd after a hearing.

THE CHAIRMAN: Oh ycs.

WITNESS: There are three stages: 'they are entitled
to apply and they arc supplicd with a form which is filled out
and filed; later on thc hearing takcs place -- I know of a
case in which ny own office was intercsted in which there
were quite long delays in getting hearings; and, cven after
the hearing there was a considerable time before a_decision
was rcndered, and there was rcluctance on the part of the
Royal Canacian Mounted Police to act upon it,.

MR. DUPUIS: Which one did you have in nind?

WITNESS: I had not intcnded to cite a particular case,

but there is the case of Colonel Carneil, and there is also
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the c:«sc of Dclnonte,

THE CHAIRMAN: Werc thcy interned as cormunists?

WITNZSS: No, they werc interned as aliens.

THZ CHAIRMAN: As fascists?

WITNEZSS: I do not know; as you know, the charges arc
sceret ané you co not know what thoy are, I do know with
respeect to Mr. Carncllithat he had bouen a2 Canadian citizen
since 191,

MR. DUFUIS: Absolutclye.

WITNESS: Hce was born in Italy and married a Montreal
girl and lived in this country, hc was naturalized in 1911
enéd I belicve hc has ncever, to ny knowlcdge any way, had
any conncction with any of the differcnt fascists organ-
izations; but on sone report -- zand I do not know what was
rceportecd -- but on some rcport he was picked up and sinply
discppcared for a time and finelly he got a hearing and he
was relcased; anéd that was one of the longest cases, there
werec other cases whcre men were dcfained longer than thet.

MR. MacINNIS: But that complaint has becn cleared away
now by thc apkointmcnﬁ of othecr boards, and any conplaint
thet did then exist does not exist to the same degrce now.

WITNZS .: And the result of that I suppose, ncans that
therc will be riuch speedier hearings.

R. MacINNIS: <Thoy arc getting nuch speedier hcarings
now.

WITNLS3: The men roally\docs not know of what he has
becn chargod. There is no charge 1oid against him and he
does not havec thc opportunity of hearing witncsses or of
cross-cxXanining witncsses. The position is really this, that
it is up to hin to satisfy thc board by afficdavits or cvidence
that hc¢ is a loyecl Canadian citizen,and he should be
given that opportunity pronptly.

THS CHAIRMAN: He has the right to be roprescented by
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counscl?

WITNESS : Yeé, now he has that right. My firm acts for
a numbcr of pcople,

MR. MacINNIS: Have you 2ny suggesticns by way of
an.né¢nent to scetion 21 in which the cormittee would be
intcrcsted?

WITNTSS: We fecl that thcere cre times when sonicone
nust have the suthority to cct promptly. We understand that,
When you procecd before the courts thoere are nccessary delays;
and, as a ﬁattcr of fact, we fecl that it is rather a good
idea in certain cascs to have proceedings beforc the courts
and in certzin cases to intcrn people without =ny huzring.

MR. MacINNIS: You believe that all coscs should go
before the courts?

WITNZSS: I think that once thc courts have heard a case.
and have acquitted the man aftcr hearing all the cvidence;
it looks very bad when a nan has had a spcecizl hezring and
when ¢ decision has been maintained on appeal, it looks
very bad if you pick him up again and put him into an
internncnt camp without any evicdence whatevor,

MR.MARTIN: You appreciatec that the court action is
applicable to the =ctual charge only.

WITNZSS: Yes., We do not know whether we face other
charges that are not laid before thc courts; that, of course,
cories back to the policy of secrccy, which is possibly used
as thc excuée for advocating sormc of the things which were
donc,

MR, CécINNIS: You probably know that exactly the sane
thing w.s donc in Britzin,

WITNISS: I know that; and they brought a thousand of
them badék at luét fronn this country to England.

MR. MacINNIS: They couldn't take any chances though.

WITNESS: So, therc should be safeguards to avoid
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abuscs, as I say.

MR. HAZEN: Havc you any suggested encndn.nts to section
21?

WITNESS: No, not so rwuch to sectidn 21 in itsclf as
in general, I was supposing that every possible opportunity
should bc given to 2 man to prescnt his case as soon as
possible; and also that it is not so rzuch the regulation
itself &s the nmanncr in which it is used; which, of course,
is beyond this cormittce, I suppose, or its discretion,
and no doubt a ccrtain anount of discrction must be allowed;
but we do feel that it is only in extrcme casecs wherc the
defence of the country is really at stake that intcrnment
should be resorted to, and it should not have been resorted
to in some cases of which we know; and, as a2 matter of fact,
people have been released, But it should not be on the
grounds of suspicion without evidence of any overt act or
subversive statenent,

THE CHAIRMAN: Because £ man has been relcased after
having becen interned and had a hearing, you say that is
conclusive proof that he should not have been interned?

WITNESS: No, the man might have had a change of
heart, possibly.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.

WITNESS: Therc might even develop suspicion for
picking hin up.

MR. ROSS: Do I uﬁdorstand you to say that there should
be an overt act before 2 man should be interned?

WITNEZSS: No; I say there should be sone evidence
that a man is engaged in overt acts or in subvcrsive
discussions; either that he has been inciting people in
some way by letter or publicly to do sonothing detrimental
to the country's intcrests or to onit doing something which
should be done in thc country's intcrests.

MR. MacINNIS: The point is this: sone individual through
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his association lecaés the authoritics to belicve that he is
liable to cormit an ovcrt act, you would not wait until he
cormits it beforc you apprehcnded hin, would you?

WITNES3: No, but I would have to have somcthimg
more than a suspicion in thc case of the corrunist party.

I would not say th:t becgusc a man supportcd the comriunist
arty in 1930 hec should be interncd tocay., I think that is
going a little too far,

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you know of any internees, pcople
who have been interncéd only bccause they were menbers of a
party before that party was banned?

WITNESS: As you know, sir, they do not state publicly,
or even privately, to thec accused the reasons for internment,
They just pick hinm hp and he can only surnisc that it was
on account of his associations and activities,

MR. MARTIN: Might I just suggecst therc that there are
pérticulars given to the detained person, they are fairly
general, immediatecly he is arrestcd, -nd norc detailed
particulars are given to him at a later stage before his
hearings; he is given these particulars in writing before
he hus to appear, so that he docs know what it is all about,

WITNESS: That is possibly a fairly recent change in
the procedure, In the cases in which I appeared we &id not
have that advantage.

MR. MARTIN: That may have been at the start; that
might have becen the situation a2t the time of the outbreak
of the war with the Italians and the Germans,

MR. DUPUIS: You will fincd in the Defence of Canada
Regulations provision to that effect.

MR. MARTIN: Yes, scction 22,

WITNESS: We think particularly that section 39C
listing ccrtain orgenizations as illegal ought to be very
carefully considered and eithcr taken out in its entirety

or at lecast some number of those- organization nanes should
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be removed.

MR. MacINNIS: Have you personally investigated any
of thuse organizations and do you know yourself that thoy
shouléd not be banned or bc declarcd illegal organizations?

WITNESS: 4s I have said, nmy activitics over a period
of years have taken me in touch with nzany foreign elencnts
in Montreal; such for exanple as thc Finnish and Hungarian
groups and other.groups of that kind; and I have attended
and spoken at mectings of differcnt organizations. I speak
of that, as a matter of fact, in ny brief. I spoke at a
neeting of the Leaguc for Pcacc and ﬁemocracy, and I intro-
duced Miss Erica Mann who explaincd the Hitler movenment
and Jjust what was going on in Gerniany. As a matter of fact,
that particular organization has disappeared and was no
longer in existence at the tine it was declared banncd by
that particular regulation,

THE CHAIRMAN: Has it becen mcrged into sone other
organization?® .

WITNZSS: No, I think it just cdisappeared.

MR. MacINNIS: Did it come out under a new nane?

WITNESS: No, I do not think so. I édo not think that
the League of Peace and Denocracy exists under any othor
name at the present time. It was a Montreal orgenization
and they were bringing promincnt spcakers to discuss
intcernational affdrs and;?grcign policy of the British
governnent, and they werc definitely at that time an anti-
Hitler group and against Musolini and they took = strong
part, for example, in advocating thc intervention in the war
in Spain.

MR, MacINNIS: Have you thought out any smendémcnt
that could be incorporated in section 39C that would bring
about what you have in mind?

WiTNESS: We have a rough draft. We only got the

appointment yesterday and our bricf is not in final form and



19.

we arc subnitting it with gaps.

MR. MacINNIS: Would you suggest that no organization
should bc cdeclared illcgal?

WITNESS: I think it is a very bad principle to decclare
organizations as such illegal. I think you riust dcal with
indivicduals, anc¢ particularly when you make it retroactive,
when a man is subjecct to the liability of intcrnrmcnt because
he belonged to an organization which was at the tinec he
belonged to it pcerfectly legal,

MR. MacKINNON: What would be your attitude supposing
you hacC an organization which was putting out all sorts of
stuff which was obviously subvcrsive; what would you do in
a case likc that, would you ban such an organization?

MR. MARTIN: Take the Bund,

WITNESS: I would certainly cdeal with the Bund by teking
the leaders into custody. I co not think I would try to
intern every member of the Bund any nore than all thc mcmbers
of any other organized group. If I startcd to intern
.everyonc in Quebec who supportcd the views of the Arcand
movement, many of them acted in gool faith knowing nothing
about his direcct connections with Hitler and knew nothing
of his aims; why, therc would be thousands of pcople whon
you would have to intern.

MR. MecKINNON: The point I am trying to make is this,

constitution
that there is a . that is obviously subversive and
there is a group of pcoplec bclonging to these organizations;
you lock up the leaders but that is not going to prevent
the orgenization fron carrying on along the lines of its
subversive constitution, is - 1t%?

WITNESS: I have not scen such subversive constitutions.

MR. MacKINNON: But, to nake your point, you say that
organizations of that kind should not bc banned?

WITNESS: I co not know of any of those organizations
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that have published subvcrsive matcrial. I have seen
a great deal of the communist litcrature which some
peoplc critieize, but I have found very little in any
of thi communist litcraturc I have read which I would
call subversive,

MR. MacKINNON: I am not naming any organization in
particular, I am just taking a hypothctical casc,

WITNESS: I do not know that that danger has arisen in
this country.

THE CHAIRMAN: For examplc, what about the constitution
of the Third Internationale; what wo 1d you think of that
as a documcnt?

-WITNESS: I am not rcally conversant with the
constitution of the Third Internationale, I am not a
student to that cxtcent of Russiaw ideology, any morc
‘than I can rcmcmber in the little bit of paranoics I have:
recad when I studied economics and political scicnec at
MeGill; so I certainly would not want to go into any
discussion of the question of the constitution of the
Sovict Union.

MR. DUPUIS: As a test we will take an organization
which you dislike, that will bc your case hcre, take an
organization of a strictly nazi character; if you were to
discover such an organization in Montreal or Longueuil,
would you advise thec authoritics to put in jail only
the chizf of that organization or would you advisc them to
wipe that out altogethcr?

WITNTSS: I would trcat cach individual on his merits,

MR. DUPUIS: And you would lecave a continuing organ-
ization to carry on?

WITNESS: I would disappear when you took all the
lcading spirits and the dangcrous pcople out of it.

As you know, practically cvery organization is kept going
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by thc work of two or thrce mcn,

MR. MARTIN: Lct us get back to the point; supposing
you had not decclarcd such an organization illegal, the
cffcet of that would be that thce organization, say the Bund,
would be allowed to continuc, because it would then be
lcgal; surely you don't advocate that?

WITNZISS: No, I would not advocate that.

MR. MARTIN: But you did say that.

WITNESS: I said that this list should be very carcfully
studied and reviscd, if not cntirely delctcd.

MR. MARTIN: In answer to Nr. MacInnis you said that
you did not advocate kceping these organizations illegal.

WITNESS: No, I said that I preferrcd to deal with
individuals.

MR. MARTIN: Well then, I will have to take that answer,
which is not thc answer you gave to Mr. MacInnise. Then,
you would not be opposed to having the Bund continue as a
lcgal organization?

WITNESS: I do not think I would go as far as that,
sir; because that is definitcly an ememy organization
composcd of enemy aliens and sympathizers who arc fighting,
and if not fighting may be assumcd to be directly hostile to
this country as a country; whereas, these other organiza*ions
that I named there in many cascs their hostility is not to
Canada or to Great Britain, They hostility is toward
certain abuses in the way the country is being govcerned,
Their hostility has been toward certain intcorests in the
country rathcr than in the country itself. They would like
to change the form of government so that they would have
a greater share in the wealth of the country., That is what
makes tham éangerous to people like mysclf who have a little
morc than the average, but that is not in my mind a rcason

for interning them, becausc therc is a danger to my pocketbook.
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I must sce somc way of rocognizing them as a danger to
my country, as a country, rather than as a danger to a small
class in thc country. i

MR. MARTIN: Takc the communist party. I am talking
of June, 1941, because I have somc vicws on that; but take
thc communist party up to Junc, 1941; would you still say
that that kind of an organization should not bc declared
illcgal -- I am speaking about the period up to Junc of
1941,

WITNESS: I understand. I am not a spokecsman for
the communist party. I know very littlc about it.

MR. MARTIN: I am trying to follow you., You makc a
distinction between the Bund and somc other organization,

WITNZSS: I do, as a matter of fact, know a communist,
avowed communists, who fought Hitler and Musolini in Spain
whilc the rcst of us werc still playing up to Germany and
playing up to Japan. Now, I think it is a shame to intern
pcoplc of that ﬁypo whc were willing to fight in 1936 and
1937 against a danger which mcnaces us know.

MR. MARTIN: Yecs, but assuming that these same people
were encnics of the statc; which in this case would be
Canada.

WITNZS5: I do not know whether you could say that
the communist party in Canada are cnemiecs of the statec.

I do know that certain publications which call themselves
communist and which reach me through the mail signcd, such
as the Quebec Provincial Communist Party, or something of
that kind, question the advisability of this country taking
part in wars and also quostioned the advisability of

Britain having gonc to war; but they chiefly did so not on
the ground of disloyalty to the state but .on the ground of
convenicnec and expediency; that Britain had attacked Germany

at a timc when neither the United States nor Russia or any
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of the other allies had come in,.

MR. MARTIN: That is assuming that Britain declared
war, that they were the aggressors. Germany, kx dcclared
war against Poland and Britain who had a trcaty guaranteeing
the integrity of Poland camc to her support. And now, having
that in mind, would you sey that anyone who did not support
‘the causc of Canade and Britain in opposing German aggression
against Poland -- rememboring that Germany, the leading
fascist country, was the aggressor; would you still maintain
thc same view?

WITNESS: That anybody who was not whole-hecartedly
behind our war effort and did not want this country to
fight on thc side of Britain should not bec interned --

I have yet to say that.

MR. MARTIN: Against thc lcading fascist power.

WITNESS: I can hardly follow your argument there;
becausc, apart from the cormunists, ther: arc thousands,
hundreds of thousands of people in this country who gquestioned
the advisability of Canaca going to war -- there are thousands
of that kind.

MR. MARTIN: We are not talking about the advisability
of going to war. Thcre arc many people who have opposed
that. You will rccall that the late ‘Mr. Woodsworth opposed
it, and as cvcecryone knows Mr. Woodsworth did not talk against
this country. This is all in thc pcriod up to June, 194l.

I suggest to you that the view of the communist party to

to Junc of 1941 is rather hard to understand, and I would
like to get somc exphnation for it. If you would say, as
Mr. Cohen said to us the other day, that that was a position
of error, all wecll and good.

WITNESS: I will say that to take people who admitiedly
belonged to the cormunist party say in 1931 or 1935 or even

1937, and lock them up becausc the communist party had not
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comc out whole-hcartedly bchind the war effort in 1939;
that docs not scom logical to me, I cannot see the basis
for it.

MR, MacINNIS: Are you taking it that that is why
ccrtain nembers of the communist party were interned?

T &ou take that position though you would have to explain
away ccrtain other principlcs of thc cormunist party.

As a matter of fact, I know the prcsident or thce chairman
of the communist party -- I do not know just what they call
it -- in my province in British Colunbia. His position was
well known to ncarly cverybody. I know dozcns of others

in the samc position, and only a very few of them have been
interned. I am not suggcsting that the internments were
made sufficient grounds, or anything of that kind, but you
have madc a most swecping statemcnt that they were interned
Sccéuse of the position they took prior to 1939.

WITNESS: I said no onc should be intcrned for that
rcason; and that is the only rcason we know of, that they
had communist affiliations at some time or other.

MR. MacINNIS: No, no, no; I do not think you are
bcing fair about ite It says here, by rcpresentatives of
the communist party, or persons who arec making represent-
ations for them, that from Septcmber, 1939 to June 22nd, 1941,
that they opposcd Canada's participstion in thec war; and I
think, if you want to bc frank, that they advocated Canada
withdrawing from thc war, they worked to bring a2bout a
defcatist attitude in Canaca in rcgard to the war; all of
which was definitely bad for the pcople of Canada; and I think
that a large mcjorit& of them went so far »s to advocate
that we ought to give up our fight in the war. And now,
as I said before, I an not saying that in any one particular
can.of with rcspcet to any onc particular internee that the

evidence was suspicion of subversive activitics of anything
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of that kind; and I do not know thc facts upon which appeals
werc based. i

WITNESS: I would say that you cannot say that everyone
who was conncectcd with the comrunist party -- quite apart
from thc litcraturc that gocs out in their name -- quite apart
from that, if thesc pcople have changed thelr views now and
arc rcady and willing to fight and arc offering to join the
arricd forces, why should thoy not ‘be given an opportunity?

iR, MacINNIS: I think that is a vory fair question
for this committec,

WITNZSS: Thcre arc mcn who have fought in the last war,
who fought against fascism in Spain, and who arc now willing
to cdo their best to fight again. I think we ought to give
thcm that opportunity.

MR. MacINNIS: You arc making a good case against the
internoes when we link up thesce two things; thgy fought
against fascism in Spain -- and I agrce with thom, they were
right -- be betwcen Scptember of 1939 and Junc of 1941 they
were opposed to this war we arc fighting ageinst fascism.
After Junc 22nd, 1941 they are again fighting against
fascism. Therc is a pcriod therc that you have to account
for with respcet to the attitdc of the communist party.

WITNESS: I do not intend to explain on bchalf of
the communist party, becausc I am not spcaking for the
cormunists, and I do not even know what was said about
their policy, or what was their policy. I am not a student
of communist doctrine; but I doknow that it seecms very
illogical to sey that anybody who belongs to a party which
took a certain attitude at onc time should bc indefinitely
interned,

MR. MARTIN: You arc not facing thc issuc, as Mr. Mac
Innis pointcd out, and as I have tried so impcrfeetly to
inaicate, and we have given you every opportunity; you have

up to Junc, 1941, and why not address your argument to that,
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that is soricthing that will have to bc faced by thc committee,
You hav: madc thc statemcnt that you do not think any of

these organizatibns covcred in the 39C should bear the stamp
of illegality, and I sought to question you by indicating
what thc attitude of the cormunist party was between the
dcelaration of war and Junc of 1941, zand you did not

explain,

WITNES .: No. I am inform.d now by mcmbers of the
cormittec (the delegation) that the cormunist party was
against the war and acdcpted a defoatist attitude., I say
cven if that is so should not the intcrnees be protectcd
ageinst indivicual attack and ebusc that they have circulated
soiictning of a subversive naturc; that action should be
taken against individuals only when thoy have said or done
soricthing that might be harnful to thc war effort.

: MR. MacINNIS: So far us this cormittee is concerned
it is assumzd that that is thc case; otherwisc, we nust take
it that thc Dopartment of Justice have not beer giving us the
facts.

YITNESS: ©So I say that thc power toc dcal with
individuals is sufficicntly broed surcly to givc us protcction
in this country that wec necd without cxposing a moan to being
interncd without & trial, or, to be intcrncd for some time
without a rcgular trial as we knew trials in this country to
be up to the outbrcak of the war,

MR, MacILhISﬁ There is another qucstion then; would
you insist, or maintain, that thc trial of any perscon
arrcsted or interncd in wartime should always be on tho semc
basis as in pcacc tinc?

WITNESS: No, I have not maintained that and I think
I huve made that clcar in ny opening remerks, that we as a
party think that ccrtein regulations arc nccded.

iR, MacINNIS: Well, lct mec ask another qucstion:
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I am trying to hclp you to make your position clear and I
would just likc to ask a qucstion in this way: you have stated
I think -- assuming that thc communist party was opposed to

the war between (I am not saying that you said this) but
assuming that thcy werc opposed to the war betwecn the .

18th of Séptcmbcr, 1939 (or somc such date) and Junc 22nd,
1941, but that since Junc 22nd, 1941 they arc in favour of

thc war; that that should be takcn into considcration and

that it would sccm logical that if thewe is no other rcasonable
rcason for intcrning them except their opposition to the war
that thcy should bc rclcased; and that besidos rcloasingthem

in order that -- or, put it this way, whcn detcrmining as

to whether or not they should be rclcasoed, that the part of
scction 39C that illegalizes the communist party should be
rcmoved so that that would not be a dectriment to the judges

or thc members of the revicw court; would that be putting

your case clearly?

WITNESS: I think that is fairly statcd. Taeke a case
in point; for exanmplc, a communist who is ipterned but who
is willing to fight, to Hold him scparate and to kecep him
interncd is certainly dctrim:nal to the war offort and must
have somc good rceson other than the doubt that after his
rcleasc he is not going to do as he has promised. We know
from their history that thecy arc desperatcly in carncst in their
desire to defecat Hitlor..

MR. DUPUIS: If I undcrstood you arignht you said
that sincec Junc of.194l they changed their minds and were in
favour of defeating Hitlcr?

WITNESS: I "did not say that.- I do think that their
present attitude is certainly in favour of it. I was not
awarc as to the diffcrence in thoir attitude before 1941
until I camc herce todaye

KR. DUPUIS: I undcrstood you to say that sinco

you havc been informecd that they werc opposcd to our war
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effort before June of 1941 that they should not bc maintained
in concentration camps since 1941 as they have declared
themselves in favour of our participation in the war.

But let us supposc anothcr situation: lct us suppose that
Russia dcclared her intcention of making a scparate pcace
with Germany and these pcople were again to change their
minds; what would be your attitude?

WITNESS: I could not do vcery much if they changed
their minds, I would have to know thc reas&n behind such
a move on their part. Pcrsonally that is a thing which
I doubt‘vcry much would cver happen.

MR. DUPUIS: Thcy werce against our participation in
the war during the time when Germany and Russia had a
pact togethcr.

WITNESS: Pcoplec may have very good reasons for
changing their minds; but it is thcir prescnt attitude and
thecir present intentions that guide you to the future; if
they are no longer cenemies they should not be interncd;
but if they are, they should be.

MR. MARTIN: I agrec with you, but that is not the
way you started off. You startcd off by criticizing the
policy of including in section 39C certain organizations
which were declared illcgal, that is what you were critic-
izing.

WITNESS: Ycs, and I think the time has come to study
that and delete thc names of many if not all of those
organizations. '

MR: MARTIN: Only on thc assumption that therc is
nc situation which shows them to be opposed to Canadian
participation in the war,

WITNESS: I would go further than that; I fhink it
should be shown under that scction that they were doing
things actually harmful to our war effort which would arouse

suspicion =-=
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IXR. MacKINNON: - this duscussion hes largely been
along the linc of what happcned beforc Junc of 1941, Here
is thc actual cass of a four-page pamphlct which was issucd
in Toronto by thc district committcc‘of the cormunist
party of Canada, young communists' lecague, and which was
distributcd‘through the mails to member of the Cancdian
army and it said: "We must cxpo:e all mismanagement and
incapablcness of the highcr officers and all fascist
officers and carcerists must bc thrown out™. Do you think
that contfibutcd to good morale whilc an organization
advisvs a policy of that kind?

WITNZSS: If therc arc pcople of that stripe in the
army thoy should be thrown out. Undoubtedly you will agrec

Awith nc on that.

MR. MacKINNON: Who is going to detcrminc it?

WITNESS: The pzople running this country, and in
this rogard the organizeation of the army itself, the
Department of National Dcfencc; you must have confidance
in them to handle a situation, or thc only thing to do
would be to change your govcrnmente.

MR. MacKINNON: What kiné of a termoil arc you going
to get into if every individual is persistantly and con-
sistantly going out of his way to find out these things;
don't you think thc private in the army or the junior officer
has plenty to do? I suggest that thc men in the army have
plenty to do without indulging in th=at sort of thing.

WITN’SS: I was in the army for quite a long time
mysclf in the last war and we uscd to say that about the
only privilegc the men in the ranks had was to grouée and
pour out abuse on cvcrjthing and everybody; and I know from
ny own cxpericnce thet it sometimes went so far that you
would hcar the men saying thet when a certain officer went
up thc¢ linc he was going to get shot in tho back, but it

ncver came to thate.
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MR. MacKINNON: That is what becing advocated
during July and August of 1941 by this communist organ-
ization in Toronto, and thcy were doing it azpparcntly for
a definitc purposc,

WITNEZSS: I do not know who is bchind thet or who
it is cndorsed by, you can't tell. I might get out a
similzar cdocument and sign them in print by the names of
quité 1oya{ pcople; for instancec, I might gst onc out
and sign it in thc name of the Conedian Red Cross.

MK, MacKINNON: This was issucd by thc district
cormittce (Toronto) of thc Cormunist Party of Cancda,
Young Cormunist Lcaguoc.,

WITNZSS: What pcoplc, zné how many pcople worked
on that? I an not rcprescnting the cormunists. I am
telking about the regulations in general, I think you rust
dcal with pooplc as indivicduals; =anéd you have got to treat
thcm in such a way as to show that thecy are a mcnacc and
that thcir intcrnment is not a punishment but a prcecaution,

MR. MacINNIS: That is right.

WITNESS: I do not think you could dczl with bodies
cf that kind and say such and such = body is illegal because
you saw the namnc printed on a paper somebody circulated.

I can circulate any amount of documants through the nails
in thc name of any number of organizations.

MR. Mac KINNON: If that was the oﬁly recason --

WITN. SS: Yes; as I say, we must go further than
that. I say, if these people have a change of hcart and
arc now bechind the war offort, and if your only criticism
of them is that at onc¢ timc they thought ths war was not
being carricd on actively enough, I do net think that is
sufficicnt for banning thc organization. I suggest that
thesc men night casily havc a change of heart.: Supposing,
for cxample, our former mayor just becfore the plcbiscite

had announced that he rctracted cvurything that he had seid
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beforc and that he now supported thc war effort and that
at lecast he would go out and spcak to the province of
Quebece in favour of a "yes" votc on the plebiscite and

in support of governmcnt policy, do you think the governncnt
- would have said "no", two ycars ago you took thc opposite
view and we arc going to keep you interned and we will
not use your talents or abilities cven though it night
serve an cxcellent purpose. Why, you all know what. the
siuation was in the United States, therc were a lot of
isolationists over therc who wouldn't have anything to do
with letting the United States take an active part in the
war before Pearl Harbour, they opposed war and they did
cverything they could to kecp the United States out of it.

MR. MARTIN: But thc United States arc at war.

WITNESS: The Unitcd States are now at war but there
was a time whon they were not and thoir isolationsists
werc actively opposing Presidcent Roosevelt and everybody
clse in any effort to heclp us out.

MR. BLACK: We in Cenacda werc at war when these
people objeéted to it but their attitude changcd when
Russia came in; it was not for Canada's sake, but because
of their interest in Russia; I think that is a fair way
to interpret it.

WITNESS: I dno not rccognize that,

MR, BLACK: Well, wec had that change at that time.
You are happing on the time of this change in thc cormunist
party.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been established here.

WITNESS: As I say, i canc across this only in the
last few minutes and it is not something I am precpared to
discuss. I know very littlc of the history of the communist
party. I am spoaking of thc general proposition that these

people are now in favour of our war cffort.
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MR. MacINNIS: I wzs going to say that thcre is a’very
good way of answering that question: this comnmittce has
becn sct up as a comnittec to examinc these regulations,

Has anybody on behalf of the communist party made rcprcs-
cntations to this cormittee to the effeet that the communist
party was anti-fascist and for that recason that they should
bc rclcased? That is, when the committee sat in 1940, and
the committece that met in 1941; ny inpression is that this
is thc first time that the anti-fascist character of the
cormunist party since the beginning of the war was
emphasized before a cormittee. I was not on the cormittee
in the other years and I am wondcring whether any rcpresent-
ations wcre made to thosc committees that these pecrsons
should be relcased because of their anti-fascist attitude?

I know from my own knowledge, it was not until aftcr June 22
of 1941 that I reccived any rcprcsentations asking for the
releasc of thesec persons on thc basis that they were anti-
fascist; all the applications for thcir release, all dcmands
for their recleasc up to thcn, were on the grounds that they
werc labour lcaders. Now, I think wc should have a frank
statement fram yoé as to just what the position is,

WITNESS: I do not think ycu can say that I have not
been frank with your cormittce. ‘I have told you frankly
when you have asked me questions. When I have known the
agewers I have becen frank to give them, and when I did not
know the answers I could not givc them,.

MR. DUPUIS: There is no doubt that Mr. Kerry is
sincere.

WITNESS: As I say, you arc discussing thc attitude
of the cormunist party. I think everybody knows, and
certainly thcre would bc no need of any evidence before
anybody, that thc communist party es a party arc anti-

fascist. There is no doubt about that.



33.

MR. MacINNIS: Yes, but anti-fascist for a tine
up until 1939, Junc 18th of 1939,

WITNESS: They wore anti-fascist long beforec the war,
sir. S

MR. MacINNIS: Of coursc they were.

WITNESS: Long before the war, and they werc trying
to persuade this country to bc anti-fascist during the-
war with Spain,.

MR. MacINNIS: But they made no announcernent of their
anti-fascism between September, 1939 and June, 1941°?

WITNESS: I would not say that.

MR. MacINNIS: I am saying it,

WITNESS: They had écclarcd that they have always
been anti-fasist.

MR. MacINNIS: No, they have not,.

WITNESS: And I think there is no doubt in the nminds
of the members of this cormittee now that they arc anti-
fascist with Russia in the war,

MR. MacINNIS: I did not wish to bring this in, but
in thc United States the communist party opposed cvery
atternpt by Prcsident Rooscvelt to assist in the war and
they opposed cverything hc tricd to do. Now, leaving that
for the moment; I nmaintain that a good case can be macde
out for their rclease on the basis of changed conditions,
and I would much rather havec a fair case madc out on that
basis than to try to make it out in a way that has been
attempteé herc on several occasions.

WITNESS: I do not know anything about that., I will
say this, that you have got to judge them by their
present attitude and present intentions; and it is very
understandable, their attitude, of the moment, and it is
consistent,

MR. O'NEILL: A good case has been made out on differcnt
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occasions here as to why a man bccausc of changed conditions
should not bc interned; and a very good casc has been made

out for it. But just as Mr, MacInnis has pointecd out, it

is only rccently that any rention has been made that they are
anti-fascist, Whatever complaints wg heard before against
their internrent were based on the rcason that they werc
labour men and that that was why they were interned, becausc
of their cormunistic leanings. What I would 1like to sce
clearly dcmonstrated, and I am honestly sincere in this

and just as anxious as you are to see justice done; but I
cannot sce any rccson why, as has becn suggested, that

because there is a shortage of labour certain men now in
custedy should be let out for thec purpose of assisting in the
harvest of crops. I do not think anybody could seriously
suggest that we ought to do away with the laws tha} caused
these men to be interned. If they arc men who can be released
to serve a good purpose now in the prosecution of the war,

by all mcans, certainly they should bc relcased. But it seems
to mc necessary ancd desirablc at the same tine to retain these
laws on our statute books; and that is what I would like to
see done, as a matter of fact., I do not see why wc should
take out of scction 39 all of thesc organizations,

WITNESS: Why should they be banncd, somc of them,
if there has becn a mistake? Each case must be considered
on its meritss

THE CHAIRMAN: But you have not pointed out to us yet
what organizations should be removcd.

WfTNESS: I have but a very short timc at my disposal
and I cannot discuss the history of these'organiéations; but
I do say in gencral that these regulations arc far too broad
and give far too much power to one man, and there is far too
long a dclay in proceedings before someone who is interned,
for example, has an opportunty to appear for a hearing. That

is why I suggest that therc should be modifications along
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thesc lines in order to prevent abuécs.. We are not
infallible, any of us. You take your Royal Canadian Mountcd
Police, they are fellows that cone from many diffcrent
parts of the country and some of them have prejudices and
soric have thcir own ideas and some have whims -- they are
not judicially trained.

MR. MARTIN:' Arec you acquainted with the organizations
which are liste¢ in connection with section 39C?

WITNESS: I could not name them off-hand; but as I
say, I do not think wc should dcal with organizations,
Mr, Chaiman, rather I think we should deal with individuals,

MR. MARTIN: Just a ninute, I want an answer to my
question; what would you do with that, would you leave it
there?

WITNESS: I do not think I would.

MR. MARTIN: You would put that one out?

WITNESS: I think I would put out any Gecrman or
Italien organization.

MR. MARTIN: What do you nmean by that though; however,
that is not my question; which organizations undcr 39C
would you leave under that section?

MR. DUPUIS: Before you camc in, Mr. Martin, Mr. Kerry
explained that he did not think it fair to ban orgznizations,

WITNESS: Just a minute, Mr. Dupuis.,

MR. DUPUIS: Just & minute, if you don't mind; and
Mr. Kerry says that instcad of cdecaling with orgenizations
we should deal with individuals and that each case should
be considercd on its merits. ;

MR. MARTIN: Would you answer my question now, pleasc?
What would you do in regard to section 39C? Would you still
keep them on under scction 39C?

WITNESS: Yes, I would, and I would keep on the list
any evidentally Italian or German organizations that are

bannecd,
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MR. MARTIN: I see,
WITNESS:A And T would keep on any organizations that

are affiliated, or connected with, or suspected of fighting

us, but, as to the others, I would not keeb them banned.

MR. MARTIN: What would you say about Technocracy
Incorpqrated?

WITNESS: I certainly do not see any reason why we
should ban Technocracy Incorporated.

MR. MARTIN: You dqn't, I see,

" WITNESS: From what I know of its activities.

THE CHAIRMAN: What about the Witnesses For Jehovaf®

WITNESS: Witnesses for Jehovah, I think ought to be
a;lowed to continue, subject to all the ordinary legal
restraints. I know that they are a very ardent religious
sect and at times they are very aggravating and annoying
people, but I think that they can be dealt with by the
ordinary course of law.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have another fifteen minutes at
your disposal,

WITNESS: I think some members of the committee
(delegation) might like to be heard. I was wondering if
that would be agreeable to you? I was wondering if I
could ask Mr. Ballantyne to address you?

THE CHAIRMAN: Certainly.

Mr. Campbell Ballantyne, Journalist, Montreal,
called:

THE CHAIRMAN: All right, Mr. Ballantyne, will you

proceed?

o

WITNESS: I do not want to take up a great deal of the

time of the committee. I think Mr. Kerry has explained
general

very adequately the/feeling of our organization. As he

egplained to you, however, the invitation to meet you today

reached us only yesterday morning, not entirely expected;y,

i
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and we have not had an opportunity of finally preparing a
brief and crystallizing our views; so that what I have to
say will be to a great extent on my own éccountw '
I think from what I have heard of the discussion
this morning that there is absolutely no doubt that every-
body here is here for the main purpose of changdng the regu-
lations, if that is agreced as necessary, in such a way as
will further the war effort; and certainly that is the
only consideration that motivates our committee; and we,
a Quebeé organization, have got ourselves the job of
contributing to the extent that we arc able, and we are
modest about it, to the mobilization of the people of
the province of Quebec for total participation in the war,
- MR. DUPUIS: Are you suggesting that the people of
Quebec are not doing their share at the present time?
WITNESS: I am speaking about residents of Quebec.
We think that the war effort of Quebec can be improved and
that the. war efbrt of the wholc country can be inproved.
I do not think there is any doubt in the mind of any member
of this committee that we can do more than we are doing,
and we are trying in our modest way to stimulate the
people of the province of Quebec to do more. Mr. Kerry has
told you a good deal about what we have been doing;
collecting salvage, giving our blood, trying to get our
members to join the active army and the reserve army,
collecting money for cigaresttes for soldiers, and in general
trying to get the people to do a little bit more than
they arc doing. I think the job of getting Quebec to do
even more than it is doing is the job of convincing the
pecople of the province of Quebec that this céuntry faces
a terrible emergency, and that we must fight. on an all-out
basis if the future independence and security of the province

of Quebecc and of French Canada is to be guaranteed. And I
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think our comittce agrecs that there is a certain amount
of éynicism, shall wc say, among Quecbecers about the
nceessity of an éll-out effort. I do not think there is
anybody in Quebec who is not making some effort, but therc
scem to be a lot of people there who arec not making an
all-out cffort, not the effort that we need if we are going
to win this war; we arc trying to create an awareness

among the people of the procinve of Quebec of the necessity
of this all-out war effort. We are trying to create an
awareness of the danger this country faces, of thc peril

in which all of us stand; whether we are an employer, a
professional man, a middle .class man, a clerk -man or woman,
or a working man; we are trying to arouse ceverybody in the
province'of Quebec to an awareness to this danger. We are
trying to unite the poople of thc province of Quebec for
this all-out effort.

THE CHAIRMAN: Pérdon me; in what respect do you
suggest there should be amendments to the Defence of
Canada Regulations?

WITNESS3: I am coming to that, slir,

We believe that the Defence of Canada Regulations
is a factor in mobilizing all Quebec and thec whole of Canada
for an all-out cffort. We bclieve that there is at least
one section of the Defence of Caﬁada Regulations which tends
to promote, to stimulate or to arouse, shall I say, dis-
content and suspicion, and to that exte¢nt prevent the people
therc from achieving the unity which is necessary at the
moment .

MR. BLACK: Have you anylevidence of that?

WITNESS: Well, I just have the evicence of my own
impressions. I see a good deal of working peopbe. and I can
tell you that you hear some talk -- I don't say a great deal,
but to what.ver extent it exists it is a danger; that so long

as members of organizations and certain organizations are
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preventcd fram carrying on, contributing to the war effort
in a legal way, thon‘thcre is rcason to be distrustful of
thc country's lcadership, I belicve.

THE CHaIRMaN: Pardon me there, what organizations
in Qucbeé arc preventing from contributing freely to the
war effort, or arc barred?

WITNESS: I refer to the left wing organizations,
organizations mentioned in 390'or the regulations, particularly
the cormunist party. I belicve that it is --

MR. MARTIN: Since Junc of 1941%

WITNESS: If you like.

MR. ROS3: What do you like% What do you say to
that?

WITNESS: I eam willing to accept the general point
of view, :

MR. MARTIN: I think that is a very fair answer.

WITNESS: Certainly I believe it is
inimical to the country's war effort if this suspicion
exists and I believe it could be removed to some extent by
recognizing the communist party and by permitting members
of the communist party to carry on .openlye

THE CHAIRMAN: Pardon me; do you make this proposition,
that if the communist party are free to go on openly in
the province of Qu.ubec the war effort of Quebec would be
bigger and bettcr than it is now?

WITNESS: I belicve the communists could contribute
to increasing the war effort of Cenada today. I think we
are overlooking this, that the compunists could contribute
to some extent to improve the war effort of the province
of Quebec. In the province of Quebec there arec individuals,
and publications and organizations, which today are anti-
war -- I will not go so far as to charge -=-

THE CHAIRMAN: are they communistic, pcople having

communistic lcanings that are involved in that?
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WITNESS: I do not think so. The communist party
in the province of Quebec has had, claims to have had,a ccrtain
influence upon the working classes in the province of
qucbec. It is my opinion that if the communists were
given their legality again they would be in a better position
to conbat fascist tendencies amongst the workers in wer
production aﬂd try to point out to those who are misled
by fascist propaganada that exists in thc province in
of Quebec that this propaganda is false and should not be
followed.

MR. DUPUIS: Hasn't it been brought to your knowlcdge
that in the programme of the communist party in Canada there
is a certain docﬁment suppcrted by their leader whereby
they plan to overthrow the govermert by force and violence;
if you knew that to be a fact would you still be in favour
pf(their?iéﬁgn out from under the provisions of section 39C%?

WITNESS: I am not awarc, Mr, Dupuis, that such &
thing exists. I think I would agree that,if it were
demonstrated to my satisfaction that the communist party
sto for the overthrow of the government in this country
by force and violence I would be for the suppresion of the
communist party.

BY MR. DUPUIS:Q.Now then, you know that in our Quebec
legislature they passed a iaw called the Padlock Law?
A, Yes,

Q. Did you ever appear before any Quebec committee
and ask them to put that law out of existence? A, Trald
not.

Q. Do you know that it exists? A. I do, very well,

Q. Did you read that joint letter by all the Bishops
and Cardinals in the provincc of Quebec and the whole of
Canada in which they stated that the communist party is a

subversive party and should be combatted? A. No, I éid not.
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Q. It was rcad in the churches on the 7th and 14th
of this month. A. I saw a newspaper account of it

Q. What would you do with that? A. I believe,
I cannot say that I agrec with the point of view expressed
in that letter; although I would like to say that I have
on a great many occasions agreed with statements made by
Monsignor Villencuve; in particular with thc statement he
made in the short wave broadcast to the people of France
not very many months ago from Eoston, in which he warned
thc people of Erance not to allow themselves to be deluded
by nazi propagenda which sceks to paint the communists as
the great enemy of the French pcople. I entirely endorse

that statecment.

Page 42 follows.
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Qs You said a moment ago that the purport of your com-
mittee is'to arouse the interest of the Quebec people in our
war effort? A. Ié is. '

Q. In that joint letter by the bishops of the whole
country they just state that they should contribute to this
war? A. I think there is room for an honest difference
of 6pinion. j ¢ ém expressing my point of view and Moﬁsignor
Villeneuve is perfeotly at liberty to express his. It is
an honest difference of opinion between people who I tnink
are united in a common aim to win the war: There can be
differences about the methods of doing things. I belie?e
the difference is merely one of method;

Q. Coming back to the padlock law, suppose you con-
vince us that we should change the regulations here in
Ottawa, what would you do then with that provincial law?

A, Well, I would work for its repeal as I hhve been ever
since it was enacted by Mr. Duplessis' government.

Q. But it was not repealed by the present vogbvernment?
A, It has not been repealed, it is not in use so far as I
know,

Q. The federal police are doing the work? A. Yes.

BY MR, MacINNIS:

Q. I wonder if this would sum up your idea in regard
to certain classes of people who are now interned; I think
it sums up mine. This statement was made to this commit-
tee by Sir Norman Birkett who is the chairman, I think, of
the advisory committee dealing with detention and release
of interned prisoners in Great Britain. He said:

"We have this kind of case. At the outbreak of the

war we heard the cry of Britain for the British.

We do * not want any interference with Germany or

anyone else. Since then we have had the bombings
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of our cities and our homes and that has changed

our mood. At one time people said 'we will not

enter the war until the I»p - is ‘attacked,

Britain for the British'. Well, she has been

attacked and now they want to be released ¢ (O

national work, and we have released scores on

that groand; not merely because they said that,

but because it was futile to keep them there.”
A, I should say I agree with that. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man for your attention.

MR. KERRY: I should like to present Mr. Thibault. We

have a federation of French Canadian Victory Clubs, and
Mr. Thibault is connected with that work. I will introduce

him; I do not think he wants to speak at any length.

GEORGE THIBAULT, Called.

BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q. Mr. Thibault, what is your connection with this
organization? A. I am the organizer of the Federation
of V Clubs, and we are affiliated with the Quebec Committee
for allied victory because we have the same aims as they
have.

What I have to say has to do with the question of prin-
ciple as regards the banning of certain organizations - the
principles of democracy and of freedom for what we are fight-
ing for. I tried to join the army in January after the month
of December when Pearl Harbor was attacked because I realized
that the war was closer to home, and I think that many of
those organizations realize the same as I havs. If in the
past they took a stand thet may have, perhaps, not been
enthusiastic for the war I think it was more from the
realization that the war was far away.

Q. What organizations are you thinking of? A. At
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the present moment from what I heard, the Communist Party
was not enthusiastic for the war before Germeny attacked
Russia.

Q. Have you any other organizations in mind besides
the Communist Party? A. I was working with a Ukrainian
and his father had been interned because I think he belonged
to one of those Ukrainian organizations, I think at the
present moment if any organization declares itself in favour
of the war and is willing to help in every way possible in
the war and for the general principles of democracy and the
things we are fighting for, I do not see any reason why we
should continue to ban them, That is all.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr., Thibault, Gentlemen, we

will ad journ until Tuesday at 10,30 a.m.

--The committee ad journed to meet Tuesday, June 23rd, at
10,30 o'clock a.m,
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